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MINUTES OF THE Council Meeting
HELD AT THE Council Chamber, Moreland Civic Centre, 90 Bell Street, Coburg
ON Wednesday 14 March 2018
The Mayor opened the meeting at 7 pm and acknowledged the traditional owners, the Wurundjeri people and paid respects to their Elders, past and present, and the Elders from other communities who may be here today. The Mayor acknowledged that currently many Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people have made Moreland home and in doing so have contributed to the positive, rich diversity of this municipality.

	Present
	Time In
	Time Out

	Cr John Kavanagh (Mayor)
	7 pm
	9.32 pm

	Cr Natalie Abboud (Deputy Mayor)
	7 pm
	9.32 pm

	Cr Sue Bolton 
	7 pm
	9.32 pm

	Cr Annalivia Carli Hannan 
	7 pm
	9.32 pm

	Cr Helen Davidson 
	7 pm
	9.32 pm

	Cr Jess Dorney
	7 pm
	9.32 pm

	Cr Ali Irfanli 
	7 pm
	9.32 pm

	Cr Dale Martin 
	Leave of absence

	Cr Mark Riley 
	7 pm
	9.32 pm

	Cr Lambros Tapinos
	7 pm
	9.32 pm

	Cr Oscar Yildiz JP 
	7 pm
	9.32 pm


APOLOGIES:  

Cr Abboud moved, Cr Irfanli seconded – 

That Council approves the leave of absence request from Cr Annalivia Carli Hannan for the period 3 April to 26 April 2018.

Carried
Leave of absence has been granted to Cr Martin - 10 March 2018 to 9 April 2018 inclusive.
OFFICERS:

Chief Executive Officer – Nerina Di Lorenzo

Acting Director Planning and Economic Development – Sue Vujcevic
Director Social Development – Arden Joseph

Director Corporate Services – James Scott

Director City Infrastructure – Grant Thorne

Acting Executive Manager Organisation Development – Sarah Myles
Manager Property and Governance – Olivia Wright

Unit Manager Governance – Sally Curran

DECLARATION OF INTERESTS AND/OR CONFLICTS OF INTEREST:
Nil.
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES: 

	Cr Davidson moved, Cr Riley seconded -
The minutes of the Council meeting held on 14 February 2018 and the Special Council meeting held on 28 February 2018 be confirmed.
Carried


Petitions:
	PET5/18
Skatepark for Gowanbrae (D18/66943)

	A petition (D18/67399) has been received containing 314 signatures requesting Council to bring a friendly, sociable skatepark to the Gowanbrae area for all of the young scooter riders as well as teenagers who love to skateboard.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Receives the petition.

2.
Refers the petition to the Director City Infrastructure for consideration.

3.
Emails any proposed action to all Ward Councillors and Councillors Responsible for Transport and Infrastructure allowing7 days for Councillor feedback.

4.
Advises the petition organiser of this action.

	Resolution

Cr Bolton moved, Cr Davidson seconded -
That Council:

1.
Receives the petition.

2.
Refers the petition to the Director City Infrastructure for consideration.

3.
Emails any proposed action to all Ward Councillors and Councillors Responsible for Transport and Infrastructure allowing 7 days for Councillor feedback.

4.
Advises the petition organiser of this action.

Carried


QUESTION TIME:
Question time commenced at 7.04 pm
	QT15/18
Jennifer Jacomb - Council Service

	The resident:

· Thanked Council for the service from officers in regard to the response to a tree issue outside her property.
· Thanked Council for the response regarding tarmac issues on Melville Road.

The Mayor thanked Ms Jacomb for her comments.


	ON5/18
Marina Zovko - Champ Street, Coburg Heritage Listed Tree

	The resident spoke on behalf of the Pentridge Heritage Action Group and asked:
· Would Council, at its expense, relocate any affected service lines in order to save the Champ Street heritage listed tree (Spotted Gum number 5)?

At the request of the Mayor, Director City Infrastructure, Mr Grant Thorne advised:

· the question would be taken on notice and a written response would be provided prior to the next Council meeting, given the complexity of the issue.


	QT16/18
Joe Perri - Land at McBryde Street, Fawkner

	The resident enquired, in relation to land in McBryde Street, Fawkner:
· How quickly can Council and the community collectively present the community vision for the land at McBryde Street, Fawkner adjacent to the Merri Creek to the State Government?

The Mayor:

· Acknowledged the work of community members in protecting the creek and developing the vision;
· Advised the information presented to him has been circulated to Councillors;
· Noted the report to be considered later in the meeting;
· Stated Council looks forward to working hand in hand with the community on the way forward.


	QT17/18
John Englart - Extension of Upfield Bike Path

	The resident asked:

· How the community could be provided with details of the concept plans for the Upfield bike path extension?
· What is the timeline for the extension?
At the request of the Mayor, Director City Infrastructure, Mr Grant Thorne advised:

· Council is currently doing detailed design of Box Forest Road through to the Ring Road.

· Council has had discussions with Melbourne Water regarding making sure works on the retarding basin are compatible.

· VicRoads have provided funding for the detailed design.

· Council does not have the detail of the timeline for implementation however Councillors and officers continue to advocate for the completion of the missing link.


	QT18/18
Brian Snowden - Confidential Information

	The resident enquired regarding the designation of report DCS11/18 VicRoads Land - McBryde Street, Fawkner as confidential.

At the request of the Mayor, the Chief Executive Officer, Dr Nerina Di Lorenzo advised:

· The Local Government Act 1989 has a range of provisions for information to be designated confidential.

· The report included in tonight’s agenda, has been designated confidential to allow Council to work through commercial details and considerations.

The Mayor and Cr Abboud also advised the determination of a report to be confidential is not made by Councillor.


	ON7/18
Brian Snowden - Urban Safety Unit

	The resident enquired about the structure and function of the Urban Safety unit.
At the request of the Mayor, the Chief Executive Officer advised: 

· There are 3.5 EFT Local Laws Officers, Urban Safety Unit is part of Amenity and Compliance Branch. 
· The duties of Urban Safety include investigation and responding to issues associated with the General Local Law.
The Chief Executive Office took On Notice the parts of the question relating to the number and types of infringement notices issued. 


	QT19/18
Mark Higginbotham - Overshadowing of Solar Panels

	The resident asked:

· What is Council doing to protect Moreland residents with solar energy systems from being overshadowed by new developments?
At the request of the Mayor, Acting Director Planning and Economic Development. Sue Vujcevic advised:

· There is an advisory note (practice) to make it clear what the process is for development design and the best possible negotiated outcome is always aimed for.
· There is also specific guidance in the Moreland Apartment Design Code.
· Council resolved to advocate to the Planning Minister for state-wide provisions and officers have been advised the state team is working on this.


	ON8/18
Grazyna Rosinska - Trucks in Pentridge Boulevard

	The resident enquired:

· The most appropriate way to pursue a proposal to ban trucks on Pentridge Boulevard; and 
· Would Council be prepared to support a campaign?

At the request of the Mayor, Director City Infrastructure, Grant Thorne advised:

· Truck curfews must be approved by VicRoads; 
· He is not aware of any history of Council seeking a truck ban on Pentridge Boulevard;
· VicRoads would have criteria that would need to be met to implement a truck ban;
· Any ban would need to be enforced by VicRoads and Victoria Police.
Mr Thorne took the question on notice in order to provide further details. 


	QT20/18
Mary Said - Buildings without Permits

	The resident enquired about:

· Structures built without a permit; and 

· If Council would Council investigate if this is brought to their attention?

The resident stated she received a letter following an investigation, but was confused about the response

At the request of the Mayor, Sue Vujcevic, Acting Director Planning and Economic Development advised:

· The Planning team looked into the issue and determined the structures were safe and complied with requirements;

· Council does not have any power to take further action. 

Ms Vujcevic advised the resident to contact the Dispute Settlement Centre.


Question time concluded at 7.39 pm.
On Notice Items from Previous Council Meeting:
	ONR1/18
On Notice items - February 2018 Council Meeting (D18/83772)

	The following items were taken on notice at the previous Council meeting.


ON1/18 - Graham Romanes on behalf of Helen Lynch - Trugo Park, Brunswick;


ON3/18 - Kau Por Hui - laneway lighting at Millward Street; and


ON4/18 - Juliet Hall - Funding for a bridge across Merri Creek.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council notes the On Notice items from the Council meeting dated 14 February 2018.

	Resolution
Cr Abboud moved, Cr Irfanli seconded -
That Council notes the On Notice items from the Council meeting dated 14 February 2018.

Carried


REPORTS BY MAYOR AND COUNCILLORS: 

	MCC1/18
Cr Yildiz

	Cr Yildiz foreshadowed a Notice of Motion for the April Council meeting regarding the changes to the exit points from the Tullamarine freeway to Bell Street that are causing confusion and forcing payment of tolls.


	MCC2/18
Cr Abboud

	Cr Abboud highlighted the Moreland Relay for Life is at risk of being cancelled due to a lack of community participation.


	MCC4/18
Cr Bolton

	Cr Bolton noted the forthcoming public meeting organised by Moreland Community Action on Transport for 23 March 2018 at the Brunswick Town Hall at 7 pm, regarding the Westgate Tunnel.


COUNCIL REPORTS: 
	DCS5/18
Governance Report - March 2018 (D18/65806)

	The Governance Report has been developed as a monthly standing report to Council to provide a single reporting mechanism for a range of statutory compliance, transparency and governance matters.

The Governance Report – March 2018 includes:


Reports from Committee to Council;


Assemblies of Councillors records;


Proposed motions, and nominations for Councillors to attend, the Australian Local Government Association National General Assembly in June 2018;


Delegation for mobile computer purchases; 


Support for the elevation of General Sir John Monash to Field Marshall;


A draft Moreland submission to the Local Government Bill Exposure Draft; and


A proposed change of date for the Council meeting scheduled for consideration of the Proposed 2018/2019 Budget, Strategic Resource Plan and Rates Strategy.

This report recommends Council notes the Reports from Committee to Council and Records of Assemblies of Councillors, and endorses the submission to the Local Government Bill Exposure Draft and motions to be submitted to the Australian Local Government Association National General Assembly. 

The report also seeks Council approval of interstate travel for nominated Councillor representatives at the Australian Local Governments Association National General Assembly and endorsement of a letter of support in relation to the recognition of Sir John Monash.

The authorisation sought for the Chief Executive Officer to undertake the required actions to enact Council’s decision to bring forward the IT equipment refresh will enable Council to achieve an estimated 30% saving per device over standard pricing.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Notes the reports from Committees to Council at Attachment 1 to this report.

2.
Notes the Records of Assemblies of Councillors held between 1 January and 31 January 2018 at Attachment 2 to this report.

3.
Endorses the motions in relation to:


Recurrent funding for universal access to 15 hours of kindergarten;


Increasing Newstart to the level of the Henderson poverty line; and


Increased investment in recycling innovation and improvements.

at Attachment 3 to this report, for submission to the 2018 National General Assembly of Local Government.

4.
Approves interstate travel for Cr_________________, Cr________________ and Cr________________ to represent Council at the 2018 National General Assembly of Local Government in Canberra from 17 to 20 June 2018, noting the travel, accommodation and registration expenses will be met from the Mayor and Councillor Support budget.

5.
Authorises the Chief Executive Officer to do all things necessary to effect the purchase of mobile computer devices via the State Purchase Contract - End User Computing Equipment Panel - ICT-WOVG-04-2014-01, to a total of $1.23 million.

6.
Writes in support of the Jerilderie Proposition and Elevation of General Sir John Monash to Field Marshal in accordance with the letter at Attachment 5 to this report.

7.
Endorses the submission to the Local Government Bill Exposure Draft, at Attachment 6 to this report, to be provided to Local Government Victoria by 16 March 2018.

8.
Changes the date set for the Council meeting scheduled for consideration of the Proposed 2018/2019 Budget, Strategic Resource Plan and Rates Strategy from 12 April 2018 to 24 April 2018, noting the meeting will still commence at 6pm, and publishes public notice in the Moreland and Norther Leader newspapers and on Council’s website.

	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Irfanli seconded -
That Council:

1.
Notes the reports from Committees to Council at Attachment 1 to this report.

2.
Notes the Records of Assemblies of Councillors held between 1 January and 31 January 2018 at Attachment 2 to this report.

3.
Endorses the motions in relation to:


Recurrent funding for universal access to 15 hours of kindergarten;


Increasing Newstart to the level of the Henderson poverty line; and


Increased investment in recycling innovation and improvements.

at Attachment 3 to this report, for submission to the 2018 National General Assembly of Local Government.

4.
Approves interstate travel for Cr Kavanagh, Cr Riley and Cr Davidson to represent Council at the 2018 National General Assembly of Local Government in Canberra from 17 to 20 June 2018, noting the travel, accommodation and registration expenses will be met from the Mayor and Councillor Support budget.

5.
Authorises the Chief Executive Officer to do all things necessary to effect the purchase of mobile computer devices via the State Purchase Contract - End User Computing Equipment Panel - ICT-WOVG-04-2014-01, to a total of $1.23 million.

6.
Writes in support of the Jerilderie Proposition and Elevation of General Sir John Monash to Field Marshal in accordance with the letter at Attachment 5 to this report.

7.
Endorses the submission to the Local Government Bill Exposure Draft, at Attachment 6 to this report, to be provided to Local Government Victoria by 16 March 2018.

8.
Changes the date set for the Council meeting scheduled for consideration of the Proposed 2018/2019 Budget, Strategic Resource Plan and Rates Strategy from 12 April 2018 to 24 April 2018, noting the meeting will still commence at 6pm, and publishes public notice in the Moreland and Norther Leader newspapers and on Council’s website.
Amendment
Cr Bolton moved that point 4 be modified to read:

4.
Approves interstate travel for Cr Kavanagh and Cr Riley to represent Council at the 2018 National General Assembly of Local Government in Canberra from 17 to 20 June 2018, noting the travel, accommodation and registration expenses will be met from the Mayor and Councillor Support budget.

The amendment lapsed for want of a seconder
The motion was carried


	DCS6/18
Financial Management Report for the Period Ended 31 January 2018 (D18/69610)

	This report presents the Financial Management Report for the financial year to date (YTD) period ending 31 January 2018. 

Council has developed and implemented a financial strategy of generating surpluses to reinvest in much needed infrastructure projects.

The YTD Income Statement shows that Council is $3.8 million better than the revised forecast. This comprises overall revenues having ended $1.0 million (1%) better than forecast and overall expenditures having ended $2.5 million (3%) better than forecast. If these trends continue, the surplus will provide funds to the Wheatsheaf and Saxon Hub projects.
Council has spent $26.1 million on capital expenditure which is $5.4 million less than forecast. However, this is an increase compared to the same time last year (YTD January  2017) when the actual spend was $15.1 million and which was $2.1 million less than budget at that time. 

	Officer Recommendation

That Council notes the Financial Management Report for the year to date 31 January 2018 at Attachment 1 to this report.

	Resolution
Cr Irfanli moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded -
That Council:

1.
Notes the Financial Management Report for the year to date 31 January 2018 at Attachment 1 to this report.

2.
Adjusts the $140,000 budget approved at Council’s February 2018 meeting in item DCS3/18, at point 3 e) of Council’s decision, to $90,000 in 2017/2018 to support the development of the marketing campaign for the Oak Park Leisure Centre (to be funded from the Leisure Centre Development Reserve).
Carried


	DCS7/18
Coburg Football Club's Musical Fundraiser (D18/72368)

	The Coburg Football Club (the Club) is an Australian Rules Football Club based at Coburg City Oval.

The Club supports pathways for young talent, strengthens community connections to Australian football, has an emphasis on community engagement in indigenous and multicultural communities and advocates for and collaborates on facility development at City Oval. 

The Club does not derive any income from gaming and is always looking at ways to derive revenue from non-football related streams. 

The Club is in the course of creating an entertainment arm whilst making use of local Council assets such as the Coburg Town hall. 

The first concert is scheduled for Saturday 3 June 2018 with a Beatles Tribute Band. 

Council officers have received a request for Councillor Irfanli to sponsor this event. 

Under the current Free and Discounted Use of Council Town Halls and Associated Meeting Rooms policy (the Policy), the sponsorship request does not meet the assessment criteria of the policy as the Club is in receipt of financial support from Council, through a subsidised lease and tenancy rate agreements. 
The purpose of this report is to refer the sponsorship application to Council for consideration. 

	Officer Recommendation

That Council approves the free use of the Coburg Town Hall on 3 June 2018 by the Coburg Football Club for a musical fundraiser.

	Resolution
Cr Irfanli moved, Cr Bolton seconded -
That Council approves the free use of the Coburg Town Hall on 3 June 2018 by the Coburg Football Club for a musical fundraiser.

Carried


	DCS8/18
Fast Track Government Land Service - 20-24 Coonans Road, Pascoe Vale South (D18/66207)

	Before being listed for public sale, surplus Government land is offered through a ‘First Right of Refusal’ (FRoR) process, whereby all other State Government departments, Local Government and the Federal Government have a period of 60 days from the date of notification by the Department of Environment, Land, Water and Planning in which to submit an expression of interest to acquire the surplus land for a public or community purpose.

VicRoads owns land at 20-24 Coonans Road, Pascoe Vale South (the site) as shown in Attachment 1 to this report. The site was acquired during the CityLink project for vehicle staging and material storage. It is surplus to VicRoads’ transport needs and was offered to Council in 2015 through the FroR process. The site was assessed by officers as not having any strategic benefit for Council due to its size and location.
As a result of no expression of interest from Council or any government agency, the FRoR process was completed and the site was referred to the Fast Track Government Land Service (FTGLS) for rezoning prior to selling on the open market.

On 8 February 2018 members of the FTGLS met with Council officers and informed them that the FTGLS will exhibit the proposed planning scheme amendment for the site to the public from 26 February 2018 until 6 April 2018. 
On 15 November 2017, Council resolved (NOM61/17) that: 

1.
When Moreland Councillors become aware of possible land swaps, land transfers and land sales, whether the land is owned by the State or Federal Government, a State or Federal Government authority or the Council, that the public be notified and consulted. 

2.
Council advocates to State and Federal Governments that sufficient time be made available to enable consultations with local communities, with particular regard to State Government disposal of surplus land it offers under a ‘First Right of Refusal’ (FROR) process.

3.
For land along waterways, public consultation will be conducted with nearby residents (including adjacent residents and by placing signage at the site), the Merri Creek and Moonee Ponds Creek Management Committees and the Friends of Merri Creek and the Friends of Moonee Ponds Creek.
Point 2 is not relevant as the State Government has already commenced its process through the FTGLS and the timelines for exhibition and consultation have already been set. Point 3 is not applicable as the site does not abut a Creek.

At the Special Council meeting on 28 February 2018, Council resolved to commence a two week public consultation process which would be publicised by a mail out to surrounding properties and information on Council’s website.

Following the meeting with the FTGLS, the site was assessed again as not having any strategic benefit for Council in terms of social housing, strategic transport, youth and leisure or open space. Further it was assessed against the Park Close to Home Framework. This land parcel is not in an identified gap area.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council endorses the assessment that the land at 20-24 Coonans Road, Pascoe Vale South does not have strategic benefit for Council and that no further action is required.

	Resolution
Cr Abboud moved, Cr Yildiz seconded -
That Council endorses the assessment that the land at 20-24 Coonans Road, Pascoe Vale South does not have strategic benefit for Council and that no further action is required.

Carried


	DCS9/18
Fast Track Government Land Service - Melrose Drive, Tullamarine (D18/66423)

	Before being listed for public sale, surplus Government land is offered through a ‘First Right of Refusal’ (FRoR) process, whereby all other State Government departments, Local Government and the Federal Government have a period of 60 days from the date of notification by the Department of Environment, Land, Water and Planning (DELWP) in which to submit an expression of interest to acquire the surplus land for a public or community purpose.

VicRoads owns land at Lot 1 on Title Plan 106527F Melrose Drive, Tullamarine (the site) as shown in Attachment 1 to this report. The site was acquired during the CityLink project for vehicle staging and material storage. It is surplus to VicRoads’ transport needs and was offered to Council in 2015 through the FRoR process. The site was assessed by officers as not having any strategic benefit for Council due to its size and location.

As a result of no expression of interest from Council or any government agency, the FRoR process was completed and the site was referred to the Fast Track Government Land Service (FTGLS) for rezoning prior to selling on the open market.

On 8 February 2018 members of the FTGLS met with Council officers and advised that the FTGLS will exhibit the proposed planning scheme amendment for the site to the public from 26 February 2018 until 6 April 2018.

On 15 November 2017, Council resolved (NOM61/17) that: 

1.
When Moreland Councillors become aware of possible land swaps, land transfers and land sales, whether the land is owned by the State or Federal Government, a State or Federal Government authority or the Council, that the public be notified and consulted. 

2.
Council advocates to State and Federal Governments that sufficient time be made available to enable consultations with local communities, with particular regard to State Government disposal of surplus land it offers under a ‘First Right of Refusal’ (FROR) process.

3.
For land along waterways, public consultation will be conducted with nearby residents (including adjacent residents and by placing signage at the site), the Merri Creek and Moonee Ponds Creek Management Committees and the Friends of Merri Creek and the Friends of Moonee Ponds Creek.

Point 2 is not relevant as the State Government has already commenced its process through the FTGLS and the timelines for exhibition and consultation have already been set. Point 3 is not applicable as the site does not abut a Creek.

At the Special Council Meeting on 28 February 2018, Council resolved to commence a two week public consultation process which included a mail out to surrounding properties and information on Council’s website.  Following the meeting with the FTGLS, the site was assessed again as not having any strategic benefit for Council in terms of social housing, strategic transport, youth and leisure or open space. Further it was assessed against the Park Close to Home Framework. This land parcel is not in an identified gap area.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council endorses the assessment that the land at Lot 1 on Title Plan 106527F Melrose Drive, Tullamarine does not have strategic benefit for Council and that no further action is required.

	Resolution
Cr Abboud moved, Cr Yildiz seconded -
That Council endorses the assessment that the land at Lot 1 on Title Plan 106527F Melrose Drive, Tullamarine does not have strategic benefit for Council and that no further action is required.

Carried


	DCS10/18
VicTrack Land 1-33 Outlook Drive, Glenroy (D18/81235)

	Victorian Rail Track (VicTrack) owns land at 1-33 Outlook Drive, Glenroy. It has declared the land surplus to their requirements and this parcel of land is being offered to other State Government agencies, Moreland City Council and the Federal Government through the First Right of Refusal process. 
At its meeting on 14 February 2018, Council resolved to request the Chief Executive Officer of Council to formally write to the Chief Executive Officer of VicTrack requesting an extension of time until 13 April 2018. At the time of the February Council meeting, the due date for Council to express an interest was 28 February 2018. Since this time, Council has been notified that the sale process will be on hold for several months which allows the issue to be worked through.

At the same meeting in February, Council also resolved to commence a two week public consultation process. On 15 February 2018, 373 letters were hand delivered by officers to surrounding residents, letters were emailed to the Moonee Ponds Creek and Merri Creek Management Committees and the Friends of Moonee Ponds Creek and the Friends of Merri Creek, three signs were installed at entrances to the land, and information was provided on Council’s website.

This consultation initially ended on 26 February 2018, however following VicTrack’s extension of time, the consultation has been extended until 12 March 2018.

At the time of writing this report 86 submissions have been received, most of them objecting to the sale of this land, however a full report providing a summary of all the submissions and an officer recommendation will be presented to Council’s April 2018 meeting.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council notes:
1.
VicTrack has put on hold the sale process for its land at 1-33 Outlook Drive, Glenroy for several months.

2.
The public consultation period in relation to the land at 1-33 Outlook Drive, Glenroy has been extended until 12 March, 2018 and a report will be presented to the April 2018 Council meeting.

	Resolution
Cr Davidson moved, Cr Yildiz seconded -
That Council notes:
1.
VicTrack has put on hold the sale process for its land at 1-33 Outlook Drive, Glenroy for several months.

2.
The public consultation period in relation to the land at 1-33 Outlook Drive, Glenroy has been extended until 12 March, 2018 and a report will be presented to the April 2018 Council meeting.

Carried


	DCI6/18
Traffic Management Proposal Survey Results From O'Hea Street, Coburg to Pascoe Vale, Working Group (D18/60667)

	At the September 2016 Council meeting (DCI49/16), Council appointed 10 community representatives to the O’Hea Street Working Group (OSWG). Each member resides in a residential property in O’Hea Street (or an abutting street) within the study area and represents one section of the street.

The OSWG met on 3 occasions during 2017 and at the final OSWG meeting on 14 September 2017, Council officers presented a range of various traffic calming options for O’Hea Street. The OSWG unanimously supported the flat top speed humps, zebra crossing with flashing lights, the lowering of the speed limit to 40 km/h, and the redesign of the intersection of O’Hea Street and Main Street.

At the October 2017 Council meeting (DCI50/17), Council endorsed the suite of traffic calming works for O’Hea Street for public consultation.

Consultation of the owners and occupiers of the properties bounded by Gaffney Street, Bell Street, Sydney Road and Craigieburn railway line was undertaken between 27 December 2017 and 4 February 2018 to seek feedback on the proposed traffic calming works. Of the 297 valid responses received via the online survey or hard copy, the public demonstrated majority support of the suite of treatments.

The total cost estimate for the suite of projects is $435,000.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Applies to VicRoads for a Memorandum of Authorisation (MoA) for the installation of a zebra crossing in O’Hea Street noting that warrants are not met.

2.
Adopts the suite of traffic calming works for O’Hea Street, Coburg to Pascoe Vale (which includes flat top speed humps, zebra crossing with flashing lights, the reduction of the speed limit to 40 km/h, and the redesign of O’Hea Street and Main Street, Coburg intersection as shown on Attachment 2 and Attachment 4 to this report), with the zebra crossing subject to VicRoads approval.
3.
Allocate $200,000 from the existing transport management program budget in 2018/2019 to complete this work.

	Resolution
Cr Bolton moved, Cr Abboud seconded -
That Council:

1.
Applies to VicRoads for a Memorandum of Authorisation (MoA) for the installation of a zebra crossing in O’Hea Street noting that warrants are not met.

2.
Adopts the suite of traffic calming works for O’Hea Street, Coburg to Pascoe Vale (which includes flat top speed humps, zebra crossing with flashing lights, the reduction of the speed limit to 40 km/h, and the redesign of O’Hea Street and Main Street, Coburg intersection as shown on Attachment 2 and Attachment 4 to this report, with the zebra crossing subject to VicRoads approval.

3.
Allocates $200,000 from the existing transport management program budget in 2018/2019 to complete this work.

4.
In preparing the final design for the intersection of O’Hea Street and Main Street, further investigates options for providing a safe bike crossing on O’Hea Street near the Main Street intersection, and that final design is presented to Council for adoption.

Carried


	DCI7/18
Road Safety Assessment - Major Road, Fawkner (D17/469820)

	The community has raised concerns about pedestrian safety and 90 degree parking at the local shopping strip on Major Road between Dowling Street and Baird Street, Fawkner. 

At the June 2017 Council meeting Council resolved (NOM33/17) to:


Undertake a road safety audit of Major Road, Fawkner shopping strip. This road safety audit should at least include consideration of accidents (type and frequency), the safety of how vehicle exit the 90 degree parking, signage, speed of vehicles and pedestrian safety.


Report back to Council on the outcome of the Road Safety Review and any further actions required.

Following the Council meeting, Council officers engaged a consultant to undertake an independent road safety audit identifying road safety issues that affect users of Major Road between Tucker Street and Baird Street, Fawkner.

The road safety audit undertaken identified 12 risks with varying risk levels. Some of the more significant risks identified and agreed for action include:


The existing splitter islands along Major Road, east and west of Dowling Street and Baird Street respectively are not adequately delineated;

The existing street lighting may not be sufficient, given the high level of foot traffic; 


The south-east quadrant of Major Road/Baird Street/Pitt Street intersection has a redundant driveway, which vehicles track over as they turn left into Pitt Street. There is a risk that turning vehicles may encroach into the footpath and collide with pedestrians;

The pavement around an existing pit at 54 Major Road is sunken, exposing the pit surrounds; and

The isle outside 60 Major Road has an uncompleted section with a large open pit, which is exposed.

Council officers provided comment on each identified risk, and risks that required action were referred to the appropriate department.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Notes the actions taken to address recommendations raised from the independent road safety audit of Major Road, Fawkner.

2.
Writes to VicRoads advocating for the reduction in speed limit on Major Road, Fawkner.

3.
Continues to monitor Major Road, Fawkner for issues relating to speed, vehicle volumes, crash history and lighting. 

	Resolution
Cr Irfanli moved, Cr Abboud seconded -
That Council:

1.
Notes the actions taken to address recommendations raised from the independent road safety audit of Major Road, Fawkner.

2.
Writes to VicRoads advocating for the reduction in speed limit on Major Road, Fawkner.

3.
Continues to monitor Major Road, Fawkner for issues relating to speed, vehicle volumes, crash history and lighting. 

4.
On Major Road, Fawkner, installs a solar powered electronic speed sign on each approach to the Shopping Strip.

Carried


	DCI8/18
Proposed Approach to Managing Dockless Bike Share (D18/62266)

	This report proposes a partnership model for managing dockless bike share.  It looks closely at the strategic options, and existing partnership opportunities available in Melbourne and interstate, and makes recommendations for Council to consider and adopt.

This report discusses:


The negotiations conducted so far with dockless bike share providers;


The current partnership arrangements and existing Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with neighbouring councils;


The legal advice received regarding adopting regulations to legislate against unsuitable bike sharing practices;


The resolution of Council at the Council meeting on 14 February 2018;


Council joining the cities of Melbourne, Yarra and Port Phillip and adopting the current revised Memorandum of Understanding for deployment of by oBike;


Council ensuring that all dockless bike providers who sign a MOU are bound by the requirements set out with little or no variations;


Council continuing to be pro-active and work with neighbouring councils to finalise the revised MOU to apply from 13 October 2018; and


Working with neighbouring councils, to continue to advocate to the Victorian Government to introduce legislation and or guidelines to regulate this practice.
Bike share is a mechanism which facilitates travel choice as noted in Council’s Integrated Transport Strategy. It is a travel demand management initiative, which addresses the growth challenge and encourages travel mode shift. 

Following the unannounced arrival of oBike in June of last year, the Cities of Port Phillip, Melbourne and Yarra combined to develop and implement a MOU. 

With the prospective arrival of additional dockless bike share providers, a revised MOU with increased expectations of providers is being prepared. If implemented, this MOU will require:


All bikes to be fitted with GPS and associated technology to control distribution and redistribution of bikes across municipalities;


Deployment of fleet sizes to be aligned with demand and good performance;


An increased bond to be paid by providers per bike or per lump sum equivalent; and 

The roles and responsibilities for providers to be tightened to respond efficiently to broken, damaged or otherwise unusable share-bikes and of abandoned share bikes or of share-bikes that have been placed in inappropriate locations.
While Council progresses negotiations with dockless bike share providers and neighbouring councils, this report proposes that engagement with the State Government continues to encourage a regulatory response.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Endorses the current Memorandum of Understanding at Attachment 1 to this report, to be used when new dockless bike share providers seek to operate in Moreland.

2.
Notes collaborations will continue with neighbouring councils to prepare an updated Memorandum of Understanding, generally in accordance with Attachment 2 to this report, and endorses this agreement to be used with new bike share operators who wish to enter the market once it is finalised.

3.
Continues to work with operators to ensure the successful implementation of dockless bike share in Moreland.

4.
Incorporates the promotion of dockless bike share into the review of the Moreland Integrated Transport Strategy and Moreland Bicycle Strategy.

5.
Investigates and facilitates the use of bike share programs in high-density development sites.

6.
In partnership with Inner Melbourne Action Plan (IMAP) and other regional partnerships and groups, advocates to and seeks to partner with the State Government to:

a)
Devise minimum service standards based on an updated Memorandum of Understanding.

b)
Create a greater level of control regarding how and where dockless bike share operators can operate.

c)
Regulate standards of operation and funding to councils, including for complementary measures such designated parking arrangements.

	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Dorney seconded -
That Council:

1.
Endorses the current Memorandum of Understanding at Attachment 1 to this report, to be used when new dockless bike share providers seek to operate in Moreland.
2.
Notes collaborations will continue with neighbouring Councils to prepare an updated Memorandum of Understanding, generally in accordance with Attachment 2 to this report, and endorses this agreement to be used with new bike share operators who wish to enter the market once it is finalised.

3.
Continues to work with operators to ensure the successful implementation of dockless bike share in Moreland.

4.
Incorporates the promotion of dockless bike share into the review of the Moreland Integrated Transport Strategy and Moreland Bicycle Strategy.

5.
Investigates and facilitates the use of bike share programs in high-density development sites.

6.
In partnership with Inner Melbourne Action Plan (IMAP) and other regional partnerships and groups, advocates to and seeks to partner with the State Government to:

a)
Devise minimum service standards based on an updated Memorandum of Understanding.

b)
Create a greater level of control regarding how and where dockless bike share operators can operate.

c)
Regulate standards of operation and funding to councils, including for complementary measures such designated parking arrangements.
Amendment
Cr Tapinos moved, Cr Irfanli seconded -
Point 1 be amended as follows:

1.
Endorses the current Memorandum of Understanding at Attachment 1 to this report without the contribution fee, to be used when new dockless bike share providers seek to operate in Moreland. 

Lost
The substantive motion was carried
Cr Davidson called for a division.
For
Against
Cr Abboud
Cr Tapinos
Cr Bolton
Cr Carli Hannan
Cr Davidson
Cr Dorney
Cr Irfanli
Cr Kavanagh
Cr Riley
Cr Yildiz
Total For (9)
Total Against (1)



	DSD3/18
Arts Hub Feasibility Study (D18/64093)

	During consultation for the Arts and Culture Strategy, the creative sector in Moreland consistently expressed concern for the sustainability and longevity of creative development spaces in the municipality. It was recognised that, whilst the creative sector in Moreland is thriving, the conditions that have made Moreland an attractive place for artists to establish themselves are now vulnerable to significant change as inner urban areas of Melbourne continue to gentrify.

The purpose of the Arts Hub Feasibility Study (Study) was therefore to scope the current infrastructure needs of creative practitioners, and identify the key barriers and threats to their continued establishment in Moreland, in order to then develop strategic initiatives that address these issues. 

The research and consultation phase of this Study found that priority needs included: affordable making spaces, spaces that are ‘fit for purpose’, encouraging clustering of arts spaces, support through regulatory processes and independent platforms. Given the needs were quite broad, some consideration was given to Council’s most effective role in supporting arts infrastructure.

The Study began with a focus on the potential development of a new Arts Hub which is traditionally perceived as a stand-alone building. However, it became apparent that the needs of the arts community in Moreland are broad and varied across the municipality and that it was unlikely a single hub would meet the diverse needs. Instead, it is considered more effective to leverage the strength of the significant existing arts community and work in partnership with Moreland’s creative sector with initiatives that facilitate and support a variety of arts infrastructure developments throughout the municipality. The final report has therefore been developed as an Arts Infrastructure Plan (Plan) and is included at Attachment 1.

The recommendations for Council outlined in the Plan include:

Take a pro-active role in maximising the opportunities for retention of existing arts spaces and the creation of new spaces;

Contribute to the ongoing success of the Brunswick arts cluster by leveraging off the concentration of Council-owned buildings in the Brunswick Civic and Cultural Precinct;

Protect existing arts uses and enhance opportunities for the emerging Coburg North Arts Hub to grow;

Establish dedicated arts facilities in Coburg for performance and creative development;

Establish a new digital hub for arts spaces and practices in Moreland to increase the visibility of the arts sector and improve access and awareness of cultural activities;

Introduce an arts leadership program focused on mentoring new arts sector leaders and improving opportunities for less-advantaged and minority groups to participate in the arts;

Design and deliver new infrastructure in the public realm to support outdoor performances;

Include artists in the delivery of significant Council funded infrastructure projects.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council endorses the recommendations of the Arts Infrastructure Plan 2018 – 2023 at Attachment 1 to this report.

	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Dorney seconded -
That Council endorses the recommendations of the Arts Infrastructure Plan 2018 – 2023 at Attachment 1 to this report.
Carried


	DSD4/18
Draft Charles Mutton Reserve Precinct Feasibility Plan (D18/32835)

	Charles Mutton Reserve is a 15 hectare active open space and community reserve in Fawkner. The site has 2 football/cricket ovals, a disused athletics track that has been partially converted into 8 netball courts, 6 tennis courts, 3 lawn bowl greens (1 disused and currently being repurposed into a market garden) and a playground.
It is centrally located, neighbouring Fawkner Primary School and within close proximity to public transport, Merri Creek, multiple shopping strips and short walk from neighbouring Coburg North.
In 2017 Council commenced the development of a precinct plan for the site to:

Determine the future functions of the reserve;

Assess future opportunities for the reserve, and its facilities from a community, landscape, functional, access, structural, environmental and safety perspective;

Investigate opportunities to build social cohesion through design, integration and site redevelopment;

Identify the needs of the general Fawkner community, as well as existing and potential users groups, and identify opportunities as to how these needs could be addressed;

Investigate opportunities to enhance the passive spaces at the reserve; and

Develop a prioritised list of infrastructure works and estimate the costs of these works.
The draft Precinct Plan was developed following consultation with the Fawkner community in October and November 2017. Key recommendations include:


Support active sport provision through targeted pavilion, ground and facility upgrades;

Create shared social spaces to reduce duplication in building infrastructure on the Reserve (where possible);

Investigate the formation of a sports club, involving all sports and community organisations based at Charles Mutton Reserve, to improve communication and shared focus to planning and site activation; and


Improve accessibility and connections across site (pathways).
The draft Precinct Plan shows a total cost of over $4 million, of which, approximately $3 million is currently unbudgeted over the medium to long term horizon of the implementation plan.

The draft Precinct Plan is presented to Council for consideration, recommending that it is released for public consultation and feedback until 15 April 2018.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Endorses the Draft Charles Mutton Reserve Precinct Feasibility Plan, at Attachment 1 to this report, for public consultation until 15 April 2018.

2.
Places a notice inviting feedback and written submissions in response to the Draft Charles Mutton Reserve Precinct Feasibility Plan in the Moreland and Northern Leader newspapers and on Council’s website. 
3.
Receives a final version of the Charles Mutton Reserve Precinct Feasibility Plan for consideration, following the completion of the consultation process.

	Resolution
Cr Irfanli moved, Cr Bolton seconded -
That Council:

1.
Endorses the Draft Charles Mutton Reserve Precinct Feasibility Plan, at Attachment 1 to this report, for public consultation until 15 April 2018.

2.
Places a notice inviting feedback and written submissions in response to the Draft Charles Mutton Reserve Precinct Feasibility Plan in the Moreland and Northern Leader newspapers and on Council’s website. 
3.
Receives a final version of the Charles Mutton Reserve Precinct Feasibility Plan for consideration, following the completion of the consultation process.

Carried


	DSD5/18
Annual and Winter Sports Ground Tenancy Allocations (D18/56955)

	Council has a strong commitment to providing its community with active sport and recreation opportunities, offering a wide range of sporting facilities and support to residents and visitors to the municipality.

Council’s Allocation and Use of Sporting Facilities, Grounds and Pavilions Policy 2016 (the Policy) provides a framework for the annual and seasonal allocation of sporting grounds and pavilions to clubs through a tenancy agreement.

In line with the Policy, facilities are allocated to clubs with sound governance structures, open membership for men, women and juniors, and a demonstrated commitment to social responsibility, including participation in club development programs.
Thirty three winter and seasonal tenancy applications were received from clubs and all requests are recommended to be accommodated. This report also provides an update on progress of the clubs levels in junior and female participation. 

	Officer Recommendation

That Council: 

1.
Allocates sports grounds and pavilions for the 2018 annual and winter season to the nominated clubs shown in Attachment 1 to this report.

2.
Continues with the practice of allocating Tuesday night training sessions at City Oval to the West Coburg Football Club in alignment with their fixtured home game, noting this will only be seven occasions across the 2018 season.

3.
Notes any club owing ground and pavilion fees from previous seasons, or owing any other debt to Council, as outlined in Confidential Attachment 2 to this report, will be informed that no ground allocation will be granted until payment is made.

4.
Notes clubs must provide all required documentation to Council prior to receiving an allocation of sports grounds and pavilions for the 2018 annual winter season.

5.
Authorises the Director Social Development to make any changes necessary to the allocation of facilities for the 2018 annual and winter season. 

6.
Notes current junior and female participation levels at sports clubs contained within this 2018 Annual and Winter Sports Ground Tenancy Allocations report.

	Resolution
Cr Irfanli moved, Cr Yildiz seconded -
That Council: 

1.
Allocates sports grounds and pavilions for the 2018 annual and winter season to the nominated clubs shown in Attachment 1 to this report.

2.
Continues with the practice of allocating Tuesday night training sessions at City Oval to the West Coburg Football Club in alignment with their fixtured home game, noting this will only be seven occasions across the 2018 season.

3.
Notes any club owing ground and pavilion fees from previous seasons, or owing any other debt to Council, as outlined in Confidential Attachment 2 to this report, will be informed that no ground allocation will be granted until payment is made.

4.
Notes clubs must provide all required documentation to Council prior to receiving an allocation of sports grounds and pavilions for the 2018 annual winter season.

5.
Authorises the Director Social Development to make any changes necessary to the allocation of facilities for the 2018 annual and winter season.   

6.
Notes current junior and female participation levels at sports clubs contained within this 2018 Annual and Winter Sports Ground Tenancy Allocations report.

Carried


	DSD6/18
Brunswick Hockey Field Refurbishment (D18/63788)

	The Brunswick Secondary College hockey field was installed in 2008 in partnership with Department Education Training and Council. It is used by the students during the school curriculum for various sports, and at other times by community sporting organisations. 

Brunswick Hockey club is the primary sport club user, with various cricket clubs also using the space for pre-season training. Although regular maintenance has been carried out, the surface has significant flaws which have been deemed dangerous and unsafe. In its current condition, the field no longer meets the Hockey Victoria standards, there are safety concerns and the risk of potentially causing serious injury to students and club members. 
Brunswick Hockey Field refurbishment was included in the 2017/2018 capital works program in September 2017 (DCS52/17) with a budget of $965,000. Design documentation and site reports were prepared to refurbish the field with the latest synthetic grass technology.

A pre-tender estimate valued the refurbishment works at $965,000, exclusive of any construction contingencies, fittings and equipment, or external landscaping.
A public tender seeking submissions from appropriately licensed and experienced contractors was advertised in The Age newspaper on 28 October 2017. Two tenders were received by the closing date of 22 November 2017. Tenders called for a fixed price lump sum.

The tender evaluation process identified Tuff Turf ‘N’ Co Pty Ltd as the preferred tenderer. Tuff Turf ‘N’ Co Pty Ltd are the lowest priced tenderer and an experienced contractor in similar works. Attachment 1 outlines the evaluation in a matrix format.
The tender was originally awarded within Chief Executive Officers delegation at $694,393.50. However due to latent conditions on site it is expected that the expenditure will exceed the Chief Executive Officers delegation. As such Council authorisation is sought to authorise the Director Social Development to approve any contingency up to the $965,000.00 allocated budget.
The removal of the old synthetic surface had revealed that there was an existing asphalt seal, inferred to measure between 0.02m and 0.05m around the field. This was not picked up through the initial soil test completed prior to tender as some areas didn’t have asphalt as well as the lack of ‘As Build’ drawing and details provided by the school from 2007. The inadequate asphalt seal was to provide protection from the water contacting the highly reactive clay subgrade which has contributed to the movement of the surface. 
To avoid similar past issues with surface movement and to stabilise the subgrade surface additional works are needed at greater depths than initially required. A new asphalt seal layer expanding beyond the playing field of 1m will need to be installed. In addition, a new southern fence with new upright concrete and spoon drainage is also required. 

The above extra works have pushed out the completion date to 16 April 2018. The school has been advised and is comfortable with the additional works which will result in a safer and better surface.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council authorises the Director Social Development to do all things necessary to execute any variations to Contract 654T - Brunswick Secondary College Hockey Field Refurbishment and any other required documentation, including authorising any cost over runs, provided the overall costs do not exceed the allocated budget of $965,000.00.

	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Tapinos seconded -
That Council authorises the Director Social Development to do all things necessary to execute any variations to Contract 654T - Brunswick Secondary College Hockey Field Refurbishment and any other required documentation, including authorising any cost over runs, provided the overall costs do not exceed the allocated budget of $965,000.00.

Carried


	DED9/18
Notice of Intention to Declare a Combination Special Rate and Charge Scheme - Sydney Road, Brunswick (D17/463722)

	The Sydney Road Brunswick Association (SRBA) has written to Council requesting Council renew the Combination Special Rate and Charge Scheme (Scheme or Special Charge) for the Sydney Road Brunswick Shopping Precinct (Shopping Precinct). 

The new Scheme for the Shopping Precinct will in effect continue on from the current Scheme, which ends on 30 June 2018. The new Scheme is proposed to run for 5 years from 1 July 2018 to 30 June 2023 and will raise an amount of $344,190 in its first year (with corresponding amounts, as set out in proposed Declaration of Special Rate and Charge, in the second, third, fourth and fifth years of the Scheme (as adjusted)) for the promotion and marketing of the Shopping Precinct. The Scheme is for the purposes of marketing, promotion and development of the Shopping Precinct.

This report sets out the statutory process for the renewal of the Sydney Road Brunswick Shopping Precinct Combination Special Rate and Charge Scheme 2018-2023, and seeks Council’s endorsement to commence that statutory process. 

Further, this report proposes Council gives notice of its intention to declare a Combination Special Rate and Charge Scheme for the Sydney Road Brunswick Shopping Precinct. Through publication of the public notice in the newspaper chosen by Council and on Council’s website, and separate notification of the relevant owners and occupiers of the proposed Declaration, the statutory process also seeks submissions and any objections from property owners and businesses in relation to the proposed Special Charge.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Notes the letter sent by Council to the owners and occupiers of the properties included in the Sydney Road Brunswick Shopping Precinct (Shopping Precinct) proposing the renewal of a Combination Special Rate and Charge, the letter received from the Sydney Road Brunswick Association (SRBA) requesting the renewal of a Special Charge (Attachments 1 and 2) and, having otherwise considered all relevant matters, commences the statutory process under the Local Government Act 1989 to re-introduce a Combination Special Rate and Charge Scheme for the properties within the defined Shopping Precinct (Special Charge or Scheme), such Special Charge to raise an amount of $344,190 per annum for a period of 5 years, commencing on 1 July 2018 and ending on 30 June 2023.

2.
In accordance with sections 163(1A) and 163B(3) of the Local Government Act 1989, publishes a public notice in the Moreland Leader and Northern Leader newspapers of the intention of Council to declare at its ordinary meeting to be held on Wednesday, 13 June 2018 in accordance with the proposed Declaration of Combination Special Rate and Charge, (Attachment 4 Proposed Declaration of Special Charge), such Special Charge to be for the purposes of defraying expenses to be incurred by Council in providing funds to the incorporated body known and operating as the Sydney Road Brunswick Association, which funds, administratively only and subject always to the approval, direction and control of Council, are to be used for the purposes of the appointment of a part time Precinct Manager, promotional, advertising, marketing, business development and other incidental expenses as approved by Council, and agreed to from time to time between Council and the SRBA, all of which are associated with the encouragement of commerce, retail and professional activity and employment in the Shopping Precinct.

3.
In accordance with section 163(1C) of the Local Government Act 1989, sends separate letters enclosing a copy of the public notice to the owners and occupiers of the properties referred to and set out in the schedule of properties forming a part of the Proposed Declaration of Special Charge, advising of the intention of Council to declare the Special Charge at its ordinary meeting to be held on 13 June 2018, the amount for which the property owner or the occupier (being a person who as a condition of a lease under which the person who occupies the property is required to pay the Special Charge) will be liable, the basis of the calculation and distribution of the Special Charge and notifying such persons that submissions and/or objections in writing in relation to the Proposed Declaration of Special Charge will be considered and/or taken into account by Council in accordance with sections 163A, 163B and 223 of the Local Government Act 1989.

4.
Advises the SRBA of the matters specified in paragraphs 1, 2 and 3 of this resolution. 

5.
Appoints Councillor________________ as Chair, and appoints Councillors _________, _______ and ____________________, to a Hearing of Submissions Committee, established by Council under section 223(1)(b)(i), to hear any persons who in their written submissions under section 223 of the Act have requested they be heard in support of their submissions. 

6.
Sets the Hearing of Submissions Committee meeting for 6pm on 16 May 2018 at the Moreland Civic Centre, 90 Bell Street, Coburg.

7.
Authorises the Director of Economic Development and Planning:

a)
To carry out any and all other administrative procedures necessary to enable Council to carry out its functions under section 163A and section 163(1A), (1B) and (1C) and sections 163B and 223 of the Local Government Act 1989; and

b)
To prepare a funding agreement between Council and the SRBA to formalise the administrative operations of the Special Charge, such agreement being to ensure that at all times, and as a precondition to the payment of any funds by Council to the SRBA, Council is, and remains, legally responsible for approving, directing and controlling the expenditure of the proceeds of the Special Charge in accordance with its obligations under the Act to do so.

8.
Directs that the agreement specified in paragraph 6(b) of this resolution is to be subsequently submitted to Council for approval.

	Resolution
Cr Irfanli moved, Cr Riley seconded -
That Council:

1.
Notes the letter sent by Council to the owners and occupiers of the properties included in the Sydney Road Brunswick Shopping Precinct (Shopping Precinct) proposing the renewal of a Combination Special Rate and Charge, the letter received from the Sydney Road Brunswick Association (SRBA) requesting the renewal of a Special Charge (Attachments 1 and 2) and, having otherwise considered all relevant matters, commences the statutory process under the Local Government Act 1989 to re-introduce a Combination Special Rate and Charge Scheme for the properties within the defined Shopping Precinct (Special Charge or Scheme), such Special Charge to raise an amount of $344,190 per annum for a period of 5 years, commencing on 1 July 2018 and ending on 30 June 2023.

2.
In accordance with sections 163(1A) and 163B(3) of the Local Government Act 1989, publishes a public notice in the Moreland Leader and Northern Leader newspapers of the intention of Council to declare at its ordinary meeting to be held on Wednesday, 13 June 2018 in accordance with the proposed Declaration of Combination Special Rate and Charge, (Attachment 4 Proposed Declaration of Special Charge), such Special Charge to be for the purposes of defraying expenses to be incurred by Council in providing funds to the incorporated body known and operating as the Sydney Road Brunswick Association, which funds, administratively only and subject always to the approval, direction and control of Council, are to be used for the purposes of the appointment of a part time Precinct Manager, promotional, advertising, marketing, business development and other incidental expenses as approved by Council, and agreed to from time to time between Council and the SRBA, all of which are associated with the encouragement of commerce, retail and professional activity and employment in the Shopping Precinct.

3.
In accordance with section 163(1C) of the Local Government Act 1989, sends separate letters enclosing a copy of the public notice to the owners and occupiers of the properties referred to and set out in the schedule of properties forming a part of the Proposed Declaration of Special Charge, advising of the intention of Council to declare the Special Charge at its ordinary meeting to be held on 13 June 2018, the amount for which the property owner or the occupier (being a person who as a condition of a lease under which the person who occupies the property is required to pay the Special Charge) will be liable, the basis of the calculation and distribution of the Special Charge and notifying such persons that submissions and/or objections in writing in relation to the Proposed Declaration of Special Charge will be considered and/or taken into account by Council in accordance with sections 163A, 163B and 223 of the Local Government Act 1989.

4.
Advises the SRBA of the matters specified in paragraphs 1, 2 and 3 of this resolution. 

5.
Appoints Councillor Kavanagh as Chair, and appoints Councillors Dorney, Riley and Tapinos to a Hearing of Submissions Committee, established by Council under section 223(1)(b)(i), to hear any persons who in their written submissions under section 223 of the Act have requested they be heard in support of their submissions. 

6.
Sets the Hearing of Submissions Committee meeting for 6 pm on 16 May 2018 at the Moreland Civic Centre, 90 Bell Street, Coburg.

7.
Authorises the Director of Economic Development and Planning:

a)
To carry out any and all other administrative procedures necessary to enable Council to carry out its functions under section 163A and section 163(1A), (1B) and (1C) and sections 163B and 223 of the Local Government Act 1989; and

b)
To prepare a funding agreement between Council and the SRBA to formalise the administrative operations of the Special Charge, such agreement being to ensure that at all times, and as a precondition to the payment of any funds by Council to the SRBA, Council is, and remains, legally responsible for approving, directing and controlling the expenditure of the proceeds of the Special Charge in accordance with its obligations under the Act to do so.

8.
Directs that the agreement specified in paragraph 6(b) of this resolution is to be subsequently submitted to Council for approval.

Carried


	DED10/18
Pentridge Masterplan Review Outcomes (D18/63435)

	At the March 2017 Council meeting, Council resolved to undertake a critique of the Pentridge Coburg Design Guidelines and Masterplan 2014 and the Pentridge Village Design Guidelines and Masterplan 2009 (the Masterplans) (DED20/17). 

A critique of the Masterplans has now been completed, this also included review of: 


The schedule to the Activity Centre Zone (ACZ); 


Municipal Strategic Statement (MSS); and 


Current state planning policy and approved development applications. 

There is clear local planning policy support (Coburg Activity Centre Zone, Moreland Planning Scheme) for high density residential and mixed uses to be established within the precinct. The overall intensity and scale of development contemplated in the Pentridge Coburg Masterplan is significant, however development outcomes have been generally consistent with the current policies and heights. 

Similarly, the site has also been identified as contributing significantly to new housing supply in northern Melbourne and fulfilling the various activity centre objectives set out in Plan Melbourne 2017 - 2050.

The critique of the Masterplans has resulted in a series of recommended changes that can be implemented by utilising current planning scheme controls and continuing to work through development applications with landowners. A clear recommendation was that the delivery of quality development outcomes will have greater impacts if Council can determine the planning outcomes rather than VCAT. 

The Masterplans remain broadly consistent with the State and local activity centre policies, and the vision and objectives set for the precinct in the Activity Centre Zone. Given the Minister for Planning has advised he will not support a planning scheme amendment that will alter development yields across the precinct, it is considered that Council’s best option is to use the current planning controls to push for the highest quality development outcomes.

This report summarises the range of issues assessed as part of the critique including Heritage, Heights and Density, Public Realm and Development Staging, Traffic and Infrastructure, Environmental Sustainable Design and Urban Design, and Affordable Housing. The challenge will be to ensure that the urban design and heritage polices contained within both the Moreland Planning Scheme and the masterplans themselves are applied in such a way to ensure that the desired overarching heritage and urban design outcomes are actually realised. 

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Notes the outcomes of the review, as summarised in this Pentridge Masterplan Review Outcomes report, and that Council Officers will continue to work with land owners in the Pentridge Precinct to use current planning controls to support quality development outcomes.

2.
Writes to the Minister for Planning, the Shayher Group and Future Estate to provide an update on the outcome of the critique of the Pentridge Coburg Design Guidelines and Masterplan 2014 and the Pentridge Village Design Guidelines and Masterplan 2009.

	Resolution
Cr Bolton moved this item be deferred.

Carried


	DED11/18
Cooling the Upfield Corridor Draft Action Plan (D18/68216)

	The Moreland Urban Heat Island Effect Action Plan 2016 - 2026 (UHIEAP) was endorsed by Council in June 2016. The UHIEAP included action 4.6 to:

Develop a feasibility study with options for greening of Sydney Road:
The purpose of this report is to present the Draft Cooling the Upfield Corridor Action Plan 2018 - 2029 (the Draft Action Plan) for Council approval to undertake formal community consultation for six weeks between 4 April 2018 and 16 May 2018. Feedback will be presented to Council in October 2018 for consideration. The Draft Action Plan is at Attachment 1.
Reducing and responding to the Urban Heat Island Effect (UHIE) – a phenomenon where the urban area is considerably warmer compared to surrounding suburbs and rural areas – is a rapidly emerging priority for Council. Moreland’s highly urbanised environment experiences a high UHIE due to its many dense, dark and solid surfaces that absorb heat, as well as concentrated human activity.

The UHIEAP identified a number of priority locations in Moreland as high vulnerability areas, including the Sydney Road/Upfield corridor, a major vehicle and rail corridor. The Upfield corridor connects two of Moreland’s major Activity Centres, Brunswick and Coburg which are designated in Moreland’s Planning Scheme to accommodate substantial growth and change. 

The Draft Action Plan sets out strategies and actions to reduce the UHIE along Sydney Road/Upfield corridor to improve pedestrian amenity and create a cooler and greener corridor. Many parts of Council have contributed to the development of the Draft Action Plan. 

The implementation plan that is included in the Draft Action Plan sets out nineteen actions to be delivered as a staged program of projects over the next 11 years with associated resource/budget requirements and delivery timeframes for each action. The Draft Action Plan articulates ten actions that are currently resourced and within Council’s Strategic Resource Plan and nine ‘additional interventions’ actions which identify key opportunities that do not currently have funding secured. The nine ‘additional intervention’ actions have been included to ensure that future opportunities to green/cool the corridor are not missed. These potential projects require external grant funding or partnership resources and/or are subject to Council’s annual budgeting process to deliver these projects (approximately $9,520,000 over 11 years).The additional interventions which this plan identifies are all medium to long term actions as future work is required to identify each project scope before seeking partnership, grant or new funding opportunities.

Subject to Council endorsement to release this Draft Action Plan for consultation, feedback will be sought through activities including two community information sessions in April, an on-line feedback form, promotion through Council’s social media pages and invitations to community and traders groups to comment.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Approves the Draft Cooling the Upfield Corridor Action Plan 2018 - 2029 at Attachment 1 to this report for community consultation between 4 April 2018 and 16 May 2018.
2.
Notes the final Draft Cooling the Upfield Corridor Action Plan 2018 - 2029 will be presented to Council in October 2018 for consideration.

	Resolution
Cr Abboud moved, Cr Riley seconded -
That Council:

1.
Approves the Draft Cooling the Upfield Corridor Action Plan 2018 - 2029 at Attachment 1 to this report for community consultation between 4 April 2018 and 16 May 2018.
2.
Notes the final Draft Cooling the Upfield Corridor Action Plan 2018 - 2029 will be presented to Council in October 2018 for consideration.

Carried


	DED12/18
Contract 664T - Holmes Nicholson Moreland Shopping Strip Streetscape Improvement (D18/36100)

	This report seeks the appointment of the preferred contractor (Evergreen Civil Pty Ltd) to supply, construct and deliver the upgrade works for Holmes Nicholson Moreland Shopping Strip Streetscape Improvements (located at the intersection of Holmes Street, Nicholson Street, and Moreland Road). 

The proposed works will include new paving, kerb and channel, pedestrian threshold crossings, street furniture, trees and new landscaping. An overview of the extent of works is shown in figure 1 in the background section of this report. Council invited tenders seeking a contractor to deliver the project. Tenders received were evaluated by the Tender Evaluation Panel and Evergreen Civil Pty Ltd achieved the highest score and notably also submitted the lowest price. See Attachment 1 for the tender evaluation matrix. 

The project has an allocated budget of $625,000.00 within the 2017/2018 financial year capital works program for construction. The total tender price submitted by Evergreen Civil Pty Ltd, including a provisional sum is $1,000,000.00. As the total tender submission is higher than the allocated remaining project budget, for reasons detailed in this report, it is recommended that additional funds of $517,232.64 are allocated in 2018/2019 to the project to deliver the streetscape improvements as part of the Shopping Strip Renewal Program. 

Subject to Council’s approval, the project will commence construction this financial year in April 2018 and reach completion in the 2018/2019 financial year. In accordance with standard procedural procurement practices the tender amount and project scope were interrogated to evaluate both cost and scope. For example, a reduced scope of works was investigated but was considered to be an inadequate response given the poor quality of the existing streetscape. An independent Quantity Surveyor was also commissioned to interrogate the project costs as submitted by the contractor to ensure these aligned with current market rates. The findings of this independent review found the tender costs to be broadly in line with current market rates. The due diligence undertaken for this project is further detailed in section 6 of this report. After consulting internally with Council’s City Infrastructure Department, it was deemed that there would be no benefit in publically retendering the project. After due strategic consideration to factors including timing, cost and work scope, this report recommends this streetscape improvement project proceed to construction and be awarded to Evergreen Construction Pty Ltd. In broader terms, the scope and review of budgets for future streetscape works and neighbourhood centres is presently under review. 

This project is action number 53 in the 2017/2018 Council Action Plan (CAP), which includes the measure and target to complete construction of the project by June 2018. As a result of the tender evaluation process, the project cannot be delivered by the CAP target date of June 2018 and needs to be delivered over two financial years. For CAP transparency, this report recommends that the target date for delivery of this project in the CAP be revised to November 2018. Progress against this CAP item would then also continue as part of year two reporting of the CAP.
The tender complies with Section 186 of the Local Government Act 1989.

	Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Awards Contract 664T – Holmes Nicholson Moreland Shopping Strip Streetscape Improvement to Evergreen Civil Pty Ltd for the Lump Sum Tendered amount of $1,000,000.00 (excluding GST), including provisional items and excluding contingency.

2.
Allocates the further funds sought of $517,232.64 as part of the 2018/2019 capital works budgeting process, to enable completion of the project, which includes any associated expenses pertaining to contingency for unforeseen variations during the course of the project and any services alterations. 

3.
Endorses a change to the target delivery date for the project to be reflected in the 2017/2018 Council Action Plan as November 2018. 
4.
Authorises the Chief Executive Officer to do all things necessary to execute Contract 664T – Holmes Nicholson Moreland Shopping Strip Streetscape Improvement, and any other required documentation, including approving any cost overruns, provided the overall budget for the project is not exceeded.
5.
Notifies all tenderers for Contract 664T – Holmes Nicholson Moreland Shopping Strip Streetscape Improvement of the outcome.

	Resolution
Cr Irfanli moved, Cr Abboud seconded -
That Council:

1.
Awards Contract 664T – Holmes Nicholson Moreland Shopping Strip Streetscape Improvement to Evergreen Civil Pty Ltd for the Lump Sum Tendered amount of $1,000,000.00 (excluding GST), including provisional items and excluding contingency.

2.
Allocates the further funds sought of $517,232.64 as part of the 2018/2019 capital works budgeting process, to enable completion of the project, which includes any associated expenses pertaining to contingency for unforeseen variations during the course of the project and any services alterations. 

3.
Endorses a change to the target delivery date for the project to be reflected in the 2017/2018 Council Action Plan as November 2018. 
4.
Authorises the Chief Executive Officer to do all things necessary to execute Contract 664T – Holmes Nicholson Moreland Shopping Strip Streetscape Improvement, and any other required documentation, including approving any cost overruns, provided the overall budget for the project is not exceeded.
5.
Notifies all tenderers for Contract 664T – Holmes Nicholson Moreland Shopping Strip Streetscape Improvement of the outcome.
Carried


	EMOD1/18
Council Action Plan 2017-2018 Performance Report - Second Quarter: 1 October to 31 December 2017 (D18/60209)

	Council Action Plan (CAP) performance reporting rates Council’s progress towards meeting the annual targets set in the 2017-2021 Council Plan.

This second quarter performance report provides a view of achievement against the CAP for the financial year 2017/2018. 

Overall 88% of CAP items were either achieved or on target by the end of quarter two, which is a good result. 

As at Quarter 2 (October – December 2017) 15 CAPs have an ‘achieved’ status and thus all required actions have been completed. This includes the development of a Social Cohesion Plan, completion of final stages of the OXYGEN youth facility, delivery of the Urban Forest Strategy with 5,000 trees planted and completion of construction of the new Pascoe Vale Community Centre.
An additional five deliverables have one of more actions recording a status of ‘behind target’ at Quarter 2 but are expected to meet end of financial year targets and strategies have been put in place to support them to be achieved.
This report also recommends resetting the target dates for CAP items 3, 17 and 67, as they have one or more actions identified as being behind target, as outlined below:


CAP 9: Deliverable: C2e) Recreation planning – Two out of the three actions for this CAP item have either an achieved or on target status. Whilst the consultation, issues and constraints analysis have been completed for Mutton Reserve (Action two), it is envisioned that the draft precinct plan, will require additional time to deliver a more robust outcome through community consultation. While these timelines are in Council’s control, a resetting of the target date is proposed to allow time for more thorough consultation.

CAP 17 - Deliverable: C6a) Lighting of Upfield Bike track- Planning for installation of lighting is occurring. Delays with approvals from the relevant authority to undertake work, has been experienced and it is expected that approvals will be granted in late February/March at the earliest. Thus it is expected that installation of lighting is now to be delayed to Quarter 4, instead of Quarter 3. 

CAP 67 - Deliverable: R3d) Fleming Park - The community engagement process to support this CAP item has confirmed the community interest in the outcomes of this work and the need to take sufficient time to achieve good outcomes. A draft master plan is to be presented to the April 2018 Council meeting, which includes this broader community consultation and the community reference group inputs. While these timelines are in Council’s control, a resetting of the target date is proposed to allow time for more thorough consultation.
Additionally, one CAP item has also been ‘discontinued’, due to the timeframes moving into the following year. 

CAP 25 - Deliverable: P1e) Affordable Housing Policy Implementation - The report presented to Council proposed that the development of an affordable housing demonstration project should be led by Moreland Affordable Housing Ltd, including progressing the site selection. The report states, ‘change of approach therefore requires timelines be extended’. Council has approved an updated approach with regard to site selection. This supersedes the original intent of this CAP Item and therefore it is recommended to be discontinued for this financial year.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Notes the second quarter performance report for the 2017/2018 Council Action Plan. 

2.
Endorses resetting of targets for Council Action Plan items: CAP 9, 17 and 67, noting the details are contained in this Council Action Plan 2017-2018 Performance Report Second Quarter: 1 October – 31 December 2017.

	Resolution
Cr Abboud moved, Cr Riley seconded -
That Council:

1.
Notes the second quarter performance report for the 2017/2018 Council Action Plan. 

2.
Endorses resetting of targets for Council Action Plan items: CAP 9, 17 and 67, noting the details are contained in this Council Action Plan 2017-2018 Performance Report Second Quarter: 1 October – 31 December 2017.

Carried


Notices of Motion:
	NOM7/18
Support for Vicki Cleary Day 2018 (D18/79679)

	Original Motion:
That Council supports Vicki Cleary Day on 19 May 2018 by providing sponsorship up to $1,000 and purchasing tickets for Councillor attendance at the luncheon up to a value of $300.

	Resolution
Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Davidson seconded -
That Council supports Vicki Cleary Day on 19 May 2018 by providing sponsorship up to $1,000 and purchasing tickets for Councillor attendance at the luncheon up to a value of $300.

Carried


GENERAL BUSINESS:

9 pm
Cr Carli Hannan left the Council Chamber.
	GB5/18
Improving bicycle infrastructure on the Upfield Line with neighbouring Hume City to create a major bike corridor
Cr Mark Riley

	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Bolton seconded -
That Council writes to the Minister for Public Transport Hon Jacinta Allan MP, the State Member for Broadmeadows Frank McGuire MP, the 5 Northern Metropolitan Members of the Legislative Council, Mr Craig Ondarchie MP, Dr Samantha Ratnam MP, Mr Nazir Elasmar MP, Hon Jenny Mikakos MP, Ms Fiona Patten MP and the President of Bicycle Network Zena Burgess and Victorian Senators, to note: 

1)
Council’s disappointment that a shared path from the Western Ring Road to Camp Road was not included as part of the recent Camp Road Level Crossing Removal project, which would create a major bike corridor in the northern suburbs.
2)
That Council expresses its concern that recent LXRA works on the Upfield Rail Line have contributed to restricted access across the bridge, at the Western Ringroad, for bike users, pram users etc, when the LXRA and PTV had previously publicly committed to improving bicycle infrastructure during works undertaken.

During the debate: 

Cr Carli Hannan returned to the Council Chamber at 9.02 pm.

Cr Davidson left the Council Chamber at 9.02 pm and returned at 9.06 pm.
Carried


	GB6/18
Upfield line trains terminating at Coburg Station
Cr Sue Bolton

	Resolution

Cr Bolton moved, Cr Abboud seconded -
That Council:

1.
Notes that the practice of terminating Upfield line trains at Coburg station disadvantages passengers living in the north of Moreland and makes it difficult to get a large shift in modes of transport from cars to public transport and cycling. 

2.
Receives a report on the train services on the Upfield Line, detailing the operational performance of the service including percentage of trains on time, cancelled, short-shunted. 

Carried


Notice of Rescission:
Nil.  

URGENT BUSINESS REPORTS:  

Nil.
Confidential Business:  
	Resolution

Cr Abboud moved, Cr Davidson seconded -
In accordance with section 89(2) of the Local Government Act 1989 this Council meeting be closed to the public to consider this report:

(
DCS11/18 VicRoads Land - McBryde Street, Fawkner (D18/62355) because it relates to a matter which the Council or special committee considers would prejudice the Council or any person. 

Carried


The Council meeting was closed to the public at 9.13 pm.
OPENING THE MEETING TO THE PUBLIC

	Resolution

Cr Davidson moved, Cr Bolton seconded -
The Council meeting be open to the public.

Carried


The Council meeting was opened to the public at 9.32 pm.

The meeting closed at 9.32 pm.

Confirmed

Cr John Kavanagh

MAYOR

Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 14 March 2018 (D18/93868)
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